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City of Brookings  

MEETING AGENDA 
 

CITY COUNCIL 
Monday, August 10, 2015, 7:00pm 
City Hall Council Chambers, 898 Elk Drive, Brookings, OR 97415 
 

A. Call to Order 

B. Pledge of Allegiance 

C. Roll Call 

D. Public Hearings/Ordinances/Final Orders 
1. Continuation of Legislative public hearing in the matter of LDC-2-at, approval to 

add provisions for amateur communication facilities to Brookings Municipal Code 
Title 17, Land Development Code. [Advance Packet] 

2. Quasi-judicial public hearing in the matter of  ANX-1-15, request to annex 
approximately 0.26 acres of land into the City of Brookings.  [Advance Packet] 

3. Ordinance amending the City’s limits and zoning map by annexing approximately 
0.26 acres. [Advance Packet] 

 

E. Oral Requests and Communications from the audience - Public Comments on 
non-agenda items – 5 minute limit per person.*   

F. Staff Report 
1. Accept Davis Wright Tremaine, LLP voucher in the amount of $5,964.00 for July 

2015. [City Manager, pg. 2 

G. Consent Calendar 
1. Approve Council minutes for July 27, 2015. [pg. 4] 
2. Accept Parks & Recreation Commission minutes for May 28, 2015. [pg. 7] 
3. Accept Tourism Promotion Advisory minutes for June 18, 2015. [pg. 10] 
4. Accept July 2015 Vouchers in the amount of $462,763.68. [pg. 11] 

H. Remarks from Mayor and Councilors 

I. Adjournment 
 

*Obtain Public Comment Forms and view the agenda and packet information on-line at 
www.brookings.or.us, at City Hall and at the local library.  Return completed Public 
Comment Forms to the City Recorder before the start of meeting or during regular 
business hours. 
 

All public meetings are held in accessible locations.  Auxiliary aids will be provided upon 
request with at least ten days advance notification.  Please contact 469-1102 if you 
have any questions regarding this notice. 

 

 

http://www.brookings.or.us/AgendaCenter/ViewFile/Agenda/08102015-532?html=true
http://www.brookings.or.us/AgendaCenter/ViewFile/Agenda/08102015-532?html=true
http://www.brookings.or.us/AgendaCenter/ViewFile/Agenda/08102015-532?html=true
http://www.brookings.or.us/
http://or-brookings.civicplus.com/5e8d03f4-dbb5-444d-a053-6bfa79a683e0


CITY OF BROOKINGS 
 

 

Meeting Date:  August 10, 2015 

 

 

 ________________________________           
Signature (submitted by) 

Originating Dept:   City Manager _____________________________________________

City Manager Approval 

 

 

Subject:  Davis Wright Tremaine LLP  voucher. 

 

Recommended Motion: 

Accept the voucher for Davis Wright Tremaine LLP  in the amount of  $5,964.00. 

 

Background/Discussion: 

At its meeting of September 8, 2014, the City Council voted to retain the law firm of Davis 

Wright Tremaine LLP to assist with obtaining a legislative ruling to allow the addition of an 

Emergency Department at the Brookings Clinic, and to bill the Curry Health Network (CHN) for 

50% of the expenses. Upon receiving the ED designation, CHN contracted with Rivers Edge 

Construction, owned by Councilor Brent Hodges, for the remodel.  

 

Normally, the attached voucher, or expenditure, would appear as a line item on the Voucher list, 

(list of paid bills, which is routinely accepted by the City Council under the Consent Calendar.  

However, Councilor Hodges’ business contract with CHN creates a potential conflict of interest.  

By separating out acceptance of this particular expenditure from the other expenditures on the 

Voucher list, Councilor Hodges is able to remove himself from any discussion or action 

involving this expenditure and the full Council is able to approve the Consent Calendar, as 

written.   

 

As the bill has already been approved and expensed, and CHN has been billed for 50% of the 

cost, the only action required at this time is acceptance of the voucher.  

  

Attachment(s): 

a. Davis Wright Tremaine voucher 
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City of Brookings  

City Council Meeting MINUTES 

City Hall Council Chambers, 898 Elk Drive, Brookings, OR 97415 
Monday, July 27, 2015 

The City Council met in Executive Session at 6:30 PM, in the City Manager’s office under 
the authority of ORS 192.660(2)(i) to review and evaluate the employment-related 
performance of the City Manager, who did not request an open hearing. 
 

Call to Order 
Mayor Hedenskog called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM. 

Roll Call 
Council present: Mayor Ron Hedenskog, Councilors Jake Pieper, Kelly McClain, Brent 
Hodges and Bill Hamilton; a quorum present. 

Staff present: City Manager Gary Milliman, Public Works & Development Director 
LauraLee Snook, Administrative Assistant Lauri Ziemer, City Attorney Martha Rice and 
City Recorder Joyce Heffington. 

Others Present: Curry Coastal Pilot Report Jane Stebbins and approximately 15 others. 

Ceremonies/Appointments/Announcements 
The Capella Docents were recognized as the 2014 Volunteers of the Year.  Docent 
Coordinator, Lauri Ziemer, provided a “Salute to the Capella Docents,” and Mayor 
Hedenskog awarded certificates. 

 

Public Comments – on non-agenda items  
Gordon Clay, Brookings, presented statistics regarding school funding and proposed 
that the City give any tax revenue it received on the sale of marijuana to local schools. 

 

Staff Reports  
Discontinuation of pre-Planning Commission Meeting open house.  

Director Snook provided the staff report. 

Mayor Hedenskog said he had wondered how this would work and apparently interest 
was lacking.  

Councilor Pieper asked if the open houses were conducted with any formal direction on 
the part of Council and Snook said it had been initiated by staff. 

Councilor Hamilton said he thought the City was moving toward having a design 
standards advisory committee and Snook said staff would be putting a proposal forward 
to Council on the formation of that committee. Snook also advised that the 
development notification program would still be in effect. 

Councilor Pieper said he was glad to see this go away as it had probably come about 
during the  time when the big box stores were opening up. 

Councilor McClain said he’d like to see it go away. 

Mayor Hedenskog said the City received a lot of backlash about not being notified and 
this had been a way to address that citizen concern. 
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Authorization of Salmon Run Golf Course request to apply its 2015-16 lease payment 
toward the installation of irrigation bypass line.  

Director Snook gave the staff report. 

Councilor McClain asked Salmon Run Golf Course Manager, Ed Murdock, how water at 
the golf course was dispersed and Murdock said through the irrigation system. The new 
line, Murdock said, would be easier on the system as it would allow water to be 
pumped to hole 9 without shutting it down, while also providing a source of potable 
water to the club house. 

Mayor Hedenskog asked if this had been reviewed by the City’s engineer and Snook 
said it had not.  

Councilor Pieper asked if this would be an appropriate use of the lease funds and 
Councilor McClain said in his mind it fit the intent.   

Councilor Hodges said the pond was really low and Murdock said it takes two to three 
days to fill it and the new line will help save water, because turf, once its lost, is hard to 
bring back.   

Councilor Hodges said he wasn’t sure the water would be potable and Murdock said as 
long as the line is sealed and the appropriate backflow devices are installed it would be. 

Councilor Hamilton said it looked like it would fit the parameters set by Council for use 
of the funds.   

Councilor McClain said he would have no problem using the funds for this project and 
would include the additional funding needed for the project as well.  

Councilor McClain moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to execute a letter of approval for the irrigation bypass line and to allow the 
current lease payment of $20,000 to be diverted for this project and allow 
the additional $8,984.78 to be taken out of lease payment fund.  

Authorization to name the Transit Shelter at Elmer Bankus Park in honor of retired 
Curry Public Transit Manager Joanne Wasbauer.  
 

Councilor Hamilton presented the request, which he said would be fitting considering 
everything that Wasbauer had accomplished.  

Councilor Hamilton moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to name the Transit Shelter at Elmer Bankus Park in honor of retired Curry 
Public Transit Manager Joanne Wasbauer. 

Ordinances/Resolutions 
Ordinance 15-O-745 naming Brookings Municipal Code Title 4, “Franchises,” and adding 
Chapter 4.05, Communications Infrastructure, to Title 4. 

City Manager Milliman gave the staff report. 

Councilor Hodges moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously 
to do a first reading of Ordinance 15-O-745. 

Mayor Hedenskog read the title. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
do a second reading of Ordinance 15-O-745. 
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Mayor Hedenskog read the title. 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
adopt Ordinance 15-O-745 [naming Title 4 “Franchises” and adding Chapter 
4.05, Communications Infrastructure to Title 4]. 

Resolution 15-R-1068, authorizing a loan from the Oregon Department of 
Transportation for reconstruction of Railroad Street.  
 

City Manager Milliman presented the staff report. 
 

Mayor Hedenskog said this would drain the Urban Renewal funds and Milliman 
concurred.  Hedenskog said it would be “a game changer,” as it would finalize what was 
begun years ago when the couplet was voted down. 
 

Councilor Pieper moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to 
adopt Resolution 15-R-1068, authorizing a loan from the State of Oregon 
Department of Transportation for the Railroad Street Reconstruction Project. 
 

Consent Calendar 
1. Approve Council minutes for July 13, 2015.  
2. Accept Public Art Committee minutes for June 1, 2015.  
3. Receive monthly financial report for June 2015.  

Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously to approve 
the Consent Calendar as written. 

Remarks from Mayor and Councilors 
Mayor Hedenskog remarked that the Hot Rods concert in Azalea Park was packed and 
parking was scarce.    
 

Councilor Hamilton thanked Boy Scout Troop 232, Loring’s Eagle Scouts and Parks 
Supervisor Tony Baron and his crew for doing such a great job on the dog park.  He 
said that projects like this one and the disc golf course will put Brookings on the map. 

Adjournment 
Mayor Hedenskog moved, a second followed and Council voted unanimously by voice 
vote to adjourn at 8:09 PM.  
 

 
Respectfully submitted: 

 ATTESTED: 
this ______ day of _________________ 2015: 

 

  
 

Ron Hedenskog, Mayor  Joyce Heffington, City Recorder 
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MINUTES 
BROOKINGS PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION 

May 28, 2015 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Patricia Brown called the meeting to order at 7:00pm followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Present:  Commissioners Tom Bozack, Don Vilelle and Chair Patricia Brown 
Absent:  Commissioner Trace Kather  
Also present:  Parks/Tech Services Supervisor Tony Baron and Austin Dunn, RARE employee, 
and members of the public. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
A. Motion made to approve the minutes of March 19, 2015 as written; motion seconded and 
Commission voted; the motion carried unanimously.  
 
PUBLIC APPEARANCES 
A.  Dane Tipman – BH School District employee and Azalea Park Foundation volunteer appeared 
on behalf of the school district and presented a letter from the HS Vice Principal discussing the 
issue of student activity in Stout Park and their efforts to discourage inappropriate behavior during 
school hours.  They have stepped up their efforts to monitor the problem and plan to continue 
those efforts to have students act appropriate and respectively and discourage inappropriate 
behavior in Stout Park and hope to continue partnering with the City in efforts to maintain Stout 
Park. Don asked if the school has considered a closed campus and he was advised they have 
been discussing that option and are reviewing costs.  He was aware of the upcoming agenda item 
to ban smoking in parks and thought school district staff would not oppose that measure.  Tony 
advised that he has noticed a change at Stout Park since the school district began monitoring the 
area and he’s not seen as many kids in the morning, during school or lunch hour and there are 
less kids congregating afterschool; believes the efforts the school district has taken have made a 
huge difference. 
 
REGULAR AGENDA 
A. Prohibit Smoking in Parks - Tony reviewed current smoking regulations and presented 

proposal to prohibit smoking in parks.  He thought a ban prohibiting smoking in all park areas 
would be easier to enforce and that most people would adhere to the rule if it was posted.  
Committee discussed that state parks, rest areas and public areas already ban smoking.  
Audience member of 17160 Ocean Park Court, Brookings, advised that he sees  juveniles 
loitering in the parks looking for cigarette butts and that activity would be curtailed.  An all out 
ban would eliminate determining where smoking is allowed and if person smoking is of age 
before approaching.   Motion made to approve proposed BMC revisions prohibiting 
smoking in all City parks; motion seconded and Commission voted; the motion carried 
unanimously.  Matter forwarded to City Council. 
 

B. Tree Removal – Lundeen Lane – Azalea Park- Tony reviewed Coos Curry Electrics Coop 
(CCEC) request to remove 37 fir trees along Lundeen Lane at Azalea Park.  Trees are 
endangering electrical lines and could cause essential damage if they come down during a 
storm and hit the transmission lines.  CCEC willing to pay tree removal costs and timber could 
be sold for profit which could be used to invest in planting lower growing trees.  Commission 
asked about possibility of thinning out the trees; Tony believed as their root system is so 
shallow would only weaken the trees and make them more susceptible to coming down in a 
storm.  Commission questioned the public’s perception of tree removal in the park which is not 




















